
MINUTES OF THE VAN BUREN COUNTY COMMISSION
VAN BUREN COUNTY, TENNESSEE

The Van Buren County Commission met in a Regular Meeting on March 21, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. at
the Van Buren County Administrative Facility & Justice Center. The following action was taken
as recorded in Minute Book, “T”. 

Call to Order
Sheriff Michael Brock called the Meeting to Order.

Roll Call
Members present: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey,
Terry Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Brick Wall and Michael Woodlee.

Also present:  County Attorney Howard Upchurch, County Mayor David Sullivan, County Clerk
Lisa Rigsby and Several Citizens of Van Buren County.

Prayer
Commissioner Dusty Madewell led us in prayer.

Pledge
Chairman Terry Hickey led us in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Minutes of Meeting on February 28, 2023 as printed.
Tabitha  Denney  made  a  motion,  second  by  Cale  Crain  to  approve  the  minutes  from  the
February 28, 2023 meeting. All agreed by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed.

Approval  of  Resolution  for  Van  Buren  County  to  join  the  State  of  Tennessee  &  Local
Government  as  participants  of  the  Tennessee  State  Subdivision  Opioid  Abatement
Agreement and approving the Related Settlement Agreement. 
Mayor David Sullivan explained to the Full Commission that this is the next step to approve this
Resolution for Van Buren County to receive the Opioid Abatement Settlement. Kenny Smith
made a  motion,  second by  Michael  Woodlee  to  approve  this  Resolution  as  presented.  All
approved by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed. Resolution as following:









Approval of Health Department Bid from 39000 to 55100 in the amount of $28,930.00 for
HVAC units.



This is Grant money that has already been approved for a HCAV unit in August 2021. Tabitha
Denney made a motion, second by Brick Wall to approve this budget amendment.

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Brick Wall, and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes
to any yes vote. Motion passed.

Approval of the Equalization Member’s for 2023 Equalization Board  .  
Van Buren County  Assessor  of  Property  Darlene Hale  sent  a  letter  to the  Full  Commission
requesting approval of the County Board of Equalization members listed as following: Doug
Dodson,  Mark  Cunningham,  Brandy  Delon,  Monroe  Mooneyham  and  Freda  Christensen.
Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Terry Hodges to approve this Equalization Board.
All approved by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed.

Approve Grinder pump (sewer) for $4,500.00 for Agriculture Center
The Ag Learning Center is in need of a new Grinder Pump. City Mayor Alease Farmer sent a
letter to the Full Commission explaining that the Grinder pump itself would be $4,500.00 and
the City of Spencer would donate the labor, materials to install the sewer lines and pump which
will  include a  road bore for  $2,000.00.  Michael  Chandler  made a motion,  second by  Terry
Hodges to approve the grinder pump at $4,500.00 for the Agriculture Center. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Brick Wall and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes
to any yes vote. Motion passed. Letter as following:





Approve removing $18.00 monthly Sanitation Fee for E911 at 1150 Old Dunlap Road
Van Buren County E-911 Director Julie Dodson submitted a letter of appeal to be excluded from
the Solid Waste Fee because the E-911 is a County Building located at 1150 Old Dunlap Street.
After discussion on this matter Cale Crain made a motion, second by Jordan Delong to remove
the Solid Waste Fee from the E-911. All agreed by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed.

Approval of Van Buren County Homecoming Event to be covered under Insurance Blanket
Policy at Old Courthouse Square and a garbage container for the Event.
Homecoming Chairman Jessica Grissom sent a letter to the Full Commission on behalf of the
Van  Buren  County  Mountain  Homecoming  Committee  to  ask  that  the  Homecoming  be
considered a County Event to be able to fall under the County’s Insurance Blanket Policy. This
event will  be held on the Old Courthouse Square. They are also asking for consideration of
donating a garbage container to collect trash throughout the event. After discussion on this
matter, Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Tabitha Denney to approve this action. All
approved by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed.

Mrs.  Cheryl  Cope,  Director  of  Schools,  is  presenting  information  on  Schools  and  Budget
Information for 2023/2024.
Director  of  Schools  Cheryl  Cope  presented  to  the  Full  Commission  budget  amendments
requesting approval. (Additional Grant money) Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by
Tabitha Denney to approve these budget amendments. 

Upon roll call: Michael Woodlee, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, Kenny Smith, Brick Wall and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes
to any yes vote. Motion passed. Budget Amendments as following:







Future Year TISA Projections
Director  of  School’s  Cheryl  Cope presented the Full  Commission with the Future year  TISA
Projections. TISA (The Tennessee Investment in Student Achievement) is a new public School
Funding formula Law passed in April 2022. TISA replaced Basic Education Plan (BEP) formula
used in Tennessee for the past 30 years. The maintenance of Effort law means that to ensure
that Local Funds budgeted for Schools do not decrease as State Funding for School’s increase.
Mrs. Cope approached the Commission 2 years ago to explain that the County’s funding to the
School System would need to be increased. In 2021 the Full Commission and the School Board
met to discuss in the next upcoming years the maintenance of effort from the County would
need to be increased year by year so the County would not be hit all at one time. After much
discussion on this matter, the County Commission, the County Attorney will be meeting with
the School Board to discuss this further. For the record listed below is the TISA Projections for
the Van Buren County School System.







Approval of Mark Medley’s Constable Bond. 
Jordan Delong made a motion, second by Cale Crain to approve the Constable Bond for Mark
Medley.  All  approved by voice vote.  Kenny Smith opposed.  9-yes  votes.  1-no vote.  Motion
passed. For the record Bond as following:







Old Business
None.



New Business
Solid Waste Freight Liner Rollback
Committee B  received  the  bid  for  the Rollback  Solid  Waste  Truck  from McAlister’s  Mobile
Service in the amount of $6,350.00. Commissioner Kenny Smith asked, “What’s the value of the
truck?” Chairman Hickey and Hodges explained replacing it would be around $30,000.00 and it
has a new motor in it.  Cale Crain made a motion, second by Michael Chandler to go forward
with this bid in the amount of $6,350.00. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, Dusty Madewell and Brick Wall voted yes. Commissioners Kenny Smith and Michael
Woodlee voted no. No changes to any yes votes. 8-yes votes. 2-no votes. Motion passed. Bid as
following:





Tennessee Consolidated Retirement System (TCRS)
Mayor  David  Sullivan  brought  forward  to  the  Full  Commission  Employer  Contribution Rate
Certification for approval to start the Fiscal year July 1, 2023 - June 30, 2024. Michael Woodlee
made a motion, second by Kenny Smith to approve this as presented. All agreed by voice vote.
0-opposed. Motion passed. Employer Contribution Rate Certification as following: 







Adjournment
Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Cale Crain to adjourn. All agreed by voice vote. 0-
opposed. Motion passed. Meeting adjourned at 6:55 p.m.

 _________________________________ ___________________________________
Chairman Terry Hickey County Clerk Lisa Rigsby


